MEMEX INC.

Notice of Annual General Meeting

and

Management Information Circular

Dated January 31, 2021

For the Annual General Meeting of Shareholders to be held on March 30, 2021

COVID-19 WARNING:

In light of the current COVID-19 pandemic, and the rapidly evolving public health orders, restrictions and recommendations, we strongly encourage you to vote your common shares in advance of the meeting by submitting the enclosed proxy or voting instruction form in accordance with the instructions contained therein, and not attend the meeting in person. If you do choose to attend the meeting in person, please note that we reserve the right to deny access to any person who exhibits cold or flu-like symptoms, or has travelled to/from outside of Canada within the 14 days immediately prior to the meeting, or who has been in close contact with someone who either has COVID-19 or who has travelled to/from outside of Canada within the 14 days immediately prior to the meeting, We further reserve the right to take any additional pre-cautionary measures deemed to be appropriate, necessary or advisable in relation to the meeting in response to further developments in the COVID-19 outbreak, including: (i) holding the meeting virtually or by providing a webcast of the meeting; (ii) hosting the meeting solely by means of remote communication; (iii) changing the meeting date and/or changing the means of holding the meeting; and (iv) such other measures as may be recommended by public health authorities in connection with gatherings of persons such as the meeting.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING	
MANAGEMENT INFORMATION CIRCULAR	
PROXIES	2
SOLICITATION OF PROXIES	
METHODS OF VOTING	
DELIVERY OF MEETING MATERIALS TO BENEFICIAL SHAREHOLDERS	
EXERCISE OF DISCRETION BY PROXY	3
INFORMATION CONCERNING THE CORPORATION	
DATE OF INFORMATION	2
VOTING RIGHTS, RECORD DATE, QUORUM AND PRINCIPAL SHAREHOLDERS	
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	5
COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS	
EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION	
INDEBTEDNESS OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS	
INTERESTS OF INSIDERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS	
STATEMENT OF CORPORATE GOVERNANCE PRACTICES	
DIRECTORS OF THE CORPORATION	
Additional Information	
PARTICULARS OF MATTERS TO BE ACTED UPON AT MEETING	19
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
FIX NUMBER OF DIRECTORS TO BE ELECTED.	10
ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	
APPOINTMENT OF AUDITORS	
RE-APPROVAL OF OPTION PLAN	19
RATIFICATION OF AMENDED BYLAWS	
OTHER MATTERS TO BE ACTED UPON	
INTEREST OF CERTAIN PERSONS IN MATTERS TO BE ACTED UPON	
BOARD APPROVAL	21
SCHEDULE A – AUDIT COMMITTEE MANDATE	A- 1
SCHEDULE B - AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS	B-1

NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Notice is hereby given of the 2021 annual general meeting of the shareholders of Memex Inc. ("Memex").

Date: March 30, 2021 **Time:** 11:00 a.m. EST

Place: The offices of Memex located at Unit 200, 880 Laurentian Drive, Burlington, Ontario

The purpose of the meeting is to:

- 1. **Financial Statements:** Receive the audited consolidated financial statements of Memex for the financial year ended September 30, 2020 and the auditors' report thereon;
- 2. Fix Number of Directors: Fix the number of directors to be elected at the meeting at not more than five (5);
- 3. **Elect Directors:** Elect directors for the ensuing year;
- 4. **Appoint Auditors:** Appoint independent auditors for the ensuing year;
- 5. Re-approve Option Plan: Re-approve the company's incentive stock option plan;
- 6. Ratify Amended Bylaws: Approve, ratify and confirm amendments to Memex's bylaws; and
- 7. **Other Business:** Transact such other business as may properly be brought before the meeting or any adjournment thereof.

The accompanying Management Information Circular provides further details on the matters proposed to be put before the meeting.

The Board of Directors has set the close of business on February 16, 2021 as the record date for determining those shareholders entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the meeting. The accompanying Management Information Circular provides instructions on the various methods that Memex shareholders can use to have their shares voted at the meeting including instructions regarding voting in person, by mail, by internet or by phone.

BY ORDER OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

(signed) "David R. McPhail"

David R. McPhail

President, CEO and a Director

Memex Inc.

January 31, 2021

COVID-19 WARNING:

In light of the current COVID-19 pandemic, and the rapidly evolving public health orders, restrictions and recommendations, we strongly encourage you to vote your common shares in advance of the meeting by submitting the enclosed proxy or voting instruction form in accordance with the instructions contained therein, and not attend the meeting in person. If you do choose to attend the meeting in person, please note that we reserve the right to deny access to any person who exhibits cold or flu-like symptoms, or has travelled to/from outside of Canada within the 14 days immediately prior to the meeting, or who has been in close contact with someone who either has COVID-19 or who has travelled to/from outside of Canada within the 14 days immediately prior to the meeting, We further reserve the right to take any additional pre-cautionary measures deemed to be appropriate, necessary or advisable in relation to the meeting in response to further developments in the COVID-19 outbreak, including: (i) holding the meeting virtually or by providing a webcast of the meeting; (ii) hosting the meeting solely by means of remote communication; (iii) changing the meeting date and/or changing the means of holding the meeting; and (iv) such other measures as may be recommended by public health authorities in connection with gatherings of persons such as the meeting.

MANAGEMENT INFORMATION CIRCULAR

FOR THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON MARCH 30, 2021

PROXIES

Solicitation of Proxies

This Management Information Circular is furnished in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the management of Memex Inc. (referred to herein as "Memex" or the "Corporation") for use at the annual general meeting (the "Meeting") of the holders (the "Shareholders") of common shares (the "Common Shares") of the Corporation to be held on March 30, 2021, at 11:00 am (EST), at the offices of Memex located at Unit 200, 880 Laurentian Drive, Burlington, Ontario, and at any adjournment thereof, for the purposes set forth in the notice of the Meeting delivered by the Corporation to Shareholders for the Meeting.

Solicitation of proxies will be primarily by mail, but some proxies may be solicited at a nominal cost personally or by telephone, facsimile transmission or other electronic means by directors, officers, or employees of the Corporation who will not be specifically remunerated for such activities. The cost of solicitation will be borne by the Corporation.

Methods of Voting

Registered Shareholder Voting

You are a registered holder if your Common Shares are in your name and you have a physical share certificate in your possession or you have a book entry only statement indicating that the shares are registered in your name.

Voting Options

- 1. In person at the Meeting (see below)
- 2. By proxy (see below)
- 3. By telephone (see enclosed proxy form)
- 4. By internet (see enclosed proxy form)

Voting in Person

If you plan to attend the Meeting and want to vote your Common Shares in person, do not complete or return the enclosed proxy. Your vote will be taken and counted at the Meeting. Please register with our transfer agent, Computershare Trust Company of Canada, when you arrive at the Meeting to ensure that your vote will be counted.

Voting by Proxy

Whether or not you attend the Meeting, you can appoint someone else to attend and vote as your proxy holder. Use the enclosed proxy form to do this. The people named in the enclosed proxy are members of management or the board of directors. You have the right to choose another person to

Beneficial Shareholder Voting

You are a beneficial holder if your Common Shares are held in the name of a nominee. That is, your share certificate was deposited with, or you purchased and continue to hold your Common Shares through, a bank, trust company, securities broker, trustee or other institution.

Voting Options

- 1. In person at the Meeting (see below)
- 2. By voting instruction form (see below)
- 3. By telephone (see enclosed voting instruction form)
- 4. By internet (see enclosed voting instruction form)

Voting in Person

If you plan to attend the Meeting and wish to vote your Common Shares in person, insert your own name in the space on the enclosed voting instruction form. Then follow the signing and return instructions provided by in that form. Your vote will be taken and counted at the Meeting, so do not indicate your votes on the form. Please register with our transfer agent, Computershare Trust Company of Canada, when you arrive at the Meeting to ensure that your vote will be counted.

Voting by Voting Instruction Form

Whether or not you attend the Meeting, you can appoint someone else to attend and vote as your proxy holder. Use the enclosed voting instruction form to do this. The people named in the enclosed voting instruction form are members of management or the board of directors. **You have**

Registered Shareholder Voting

be your proxy holder by printing that person's name in the space provided. Then complete the rest of the proxy, sign it and return it. Your votes can only be counted if the person you appointed attends the Meeting and votes on your behalf. If you have voted by proxy, you may not vote in person at the Meeting, unless you properly revoke your proxy.

Return your completed proxy in the envelope provided so that it arrives not less than 48 hours (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) before the time set for the holding of the Meeting or any adjournment thereof.

Revoking your Proxy

You may revoke your proxy at any time before it is acted on. To do so, you can deliver a written statement that you want to revoke your proxy (which includes another proper form of proxy with a later date) to our transfer agent, Computershare Trust Company of Canada, in accordance with the instructions set out in the form of proxy provided not less than 48 hours (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) before the time set for the holding of the Meeting or any adjournment thereof.

Or, you can revoke your proxy by delivering a properly executed instrument in writing at the registered office of the Corporation at any time up to and including the last business day preceding the day of the Meeting, or any adjournment thereof, or with the Chairperson of the Meeting on the day of the Meeting, or any adjournment thereof, and upon either of such deposits, the proxy is revoked.

Beneficial Shareholder Voting

the right to choose another person to be your proxy holder by printing that person's name in the space provided. Then complete the rest of the form, sign it and return it. Your votes can only be counted if the person you appointed attends the Meeting and votes on your behalf. If you have voted on the voting instruction form, neither you nor your proxy holder may vote in person at the Meeting, unless you properly revoke your proxy.

Return your completed voting instruction form in the envelope provided so that it arrives not less than 72 hours (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) before the time set for the holding of the Meeting or any adjournment thereof so that your nominee has time to deliver your instructions.

Revoking your Proxy You may revoke your proxy before is it acted

Follow the procedures provided by your nominee. Your nominee will likely need to receive your request to revoke your instructions not less than 72 hours (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) before the time set for the holding of the Meeting or any adjournment thereof in order for your nominee to have time to deliver your instructions to our transfer agent.

Delivery of Meeting Materials to Beneficial Shareholders

The materials for the Meeting are being sent to both registered Shareholders and beneficial Shareholders. If a beneficial Shareholder receives the Meeting materials from the Corporation or its agent, that beneficial Shareholder's name and address and information about his or her holdings of securities has been obtained in accordance with applicable securities regulatory requirements from the intermediary holding the Corporation's shares on the beneficial Shareholder's behalf. By choosing to send the Meeting materials to the beneficial Shareholder's behalf) has assumed responsibility for (a) delivering the Meeting materials to the beneficial Shareholder, and (b) executing the beneficial Shareholder's proper voting instructions. Beneficial Shareholders are kindly asked to return their voting instructions as specified in the request for voting instructions.

Exercise of Discretion by Proxy

The Common Shares represented by the form of proxy delivered to Shareholders by the Corporation with the notice of the Meeting will be voted or withheld from voting in accordance with the instructions of the Shareholder. The persons appointed under the form of proxy are conferred with discretionary authority with respect to

amendments or variations of those matters specified in the proxy and the notice of the Meeting delivered by the Corporation to the Shareholders and with respect to any other matters which may properly be brought before the Meeting or any adjournment thereof, in accordance with their best judgement. At the time of printing this Management Information Circular, the management of the Corporation knew of no such amendment, variation, or other matter.

Unless otherwise specified, proxies in the accompanying form will be voted in favour of:

- 1. Fixing the number of directors to be elected at the Meeting at not more than five (5);
- 2. Electing the nominees hereinafter set forth as directors of the Corporation (provided that in the event that a vacancy among such nominees occurs because of death or for any other reason prior to the Meeting, proxies shall not be voted with respect to such vacancy);
- 3. Appointing McGovern Hurley LLP as auditors of the Corporation;
- 4. Re-approving the incentive stock option plan for the Corporation; and
- 5. Approve, ratify and confirm amendments to the Corporation's bylaws.

INFORMATION CONCERNING THE CORPORATION

Date of Information

Unless otherwise noted, the information provided in this Management Information Circular is given as of January 31, 2021.

Voting Rights, Record Date, Quorum and Principal Shareholders

As at January 31, 2021, 135,822,995 Common Shares of the Corporation were issued and outstanding, each such Common Share carrying the right to one vote at the Meeting.

The Board of Directors (the "Board") of the Corporation has fixed the record date for the Meeting as at the close of business on February 16, 2021 (the "Record Date"). Only Shareholders of the Corporation of record as at that date are entitled to receive notice of the Meeting. Shareholders of record will be entitled to vote those Common Shares owned as at the Record Date, unless any such Shareholder transfers such Shareholder's Common Shares after the Record Date and the transferee of those Common Shares establishes that the transferee owns the Common Shares and demands, not later than 10 days before the Meeting, that the transferee's name be included in the list of Shareholders entitled to vote at the Meeting, in which case such transferee shall be entitled to vote such Common Shares at the Meeting.

A quorum for the transaction of business at the Meeting shall consist of at least two (2) persons present holding or representing by proxy not less than five percent (5%) of the outstanding Common Shares entitled to vote at the Meeting.

To the knowledge of the directors and executive officers of the Corporation, as at January 31, 2021 no person or company beneficially owned, directly or indirectly, or exercised control or direction over, more than 10% of the outstanding Common Shares of the Corporation except as set out below:

Shareholder	Number of Common Shares	Percentage of Common Shares
David R. McPhail	17,086,549	12.58%

Notes:

(1) DPA Automation Inc., a company controlled by Mr. McPhail, is the registered shareholder of the Common Shares.

Executive Compensation

Compensation Objectives and Practice

The objectives of Memex's executive compensation policy are to attract and retain individuals of high calibre to serve as executive officers of Memex, to motivate their performance in order to achieve Memex's strategic objectives and to align the interests of executive officers with the long-term interests of the Shareholders.

At this stage of its development where the efficient use of the company's cash resources to fund the development of the company's business is paramount, it is critical for Memex is to determine the right balance between cash incentives, such as salaries and bonuses, and non-cash related incentives such as stock options. As such, Memex endeavours to retain executive officers that are primarily motivated by the future potential of Memex rather than cash incentives. Memex then endeavours to pay those executive officers competitive but below market salaries, provide them with cash bonuses where appropriate that are financed by the financial success of the company and provide them with incentive stock options so that they can participate in the future success of the company.

This compensation mix is determined by the Board, after considering the recommendations of senior management and the Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee. The Board makes these determinations based on its business experience, its knowledge of the marketplace in which Memex is competing for talent and its knowledge of the needs of Memex.

Salaries and Cash Bonuses

For information on the salary and cash incentive bonuses payable to Memex's most highly compensated executive officers, see "Executive Compensation - Summary Compensation Table".

Option-based Awards

Memex believes that employee ownership is critical to its success. Employee ownership provides employees with a vested interest in Memex's future and allows them to fully participate in the benefits of Memex's success. As such, Memex's executive officers are also eligible to receive awards through Memex's Option Plan. These awards are purely at the discretion of the Board and are not subject to any pre-determined performance criteria. In determining whether or not to grant an award under the Option Plan, the Board considers all of the information available to it at the time of such determination including, but not limited to, the performance of Memex in the most recently completed financial year, other relevant factors affecting performance that arose since that time, general market and economic conditions, the performance of each particular executive officer in light of the foregoing and Memex's objectives moving forward.

Common Shares reserved for issuance pursuant to the Option Plan may not exceed 10% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares, from time to time. For further information on the Option Plan, see "Information Concerning the Corporation – Equity-Related Compensation Plan Information – Option Plan".

Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee

The Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee of the Board has a mandate which sets out the committee's objectives, functions and responsibilities. The committee assists the Board in carrying out its responsibility for the Corporation's (i) compensation and succession planning policies and practices and (ii) other corporate governance policies and practices. The Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee is also be responsible for, among other items, periodically reviewing the adequacy and form of compensation of directors and officers and for making recommendations to the Board on such compensation. The committee considers the time commitment, risks and responsibilities of directors and officers and takes into account the types of compensation and the amounts paid to directors and officers of comparable publicly traded Canadian companies.

The Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee is currently composed of Joe Brennan (Chair), Scott Kaplanis and Michael Christiansen, all of whom are independent Board members under National Instrument 58-101 – Disclosure of Corporate Governance Practices, as determined by the Board (see "Information Concerning the Corporation – Statement of Corporate Governance Practices"), and the Board feels that the committee conducts its activities in an objective manner. Each of Mr. Brennan, Mr. Kaplanis and Mr. Christiansen has direct

experience that is relevant to their responsibilities in executive compensation, as well as the skills and experience that enable them to make informed decisions on the suitability of the Corporation's executive compensation policies and practices. More specifically, each of Mr. Brennan, Mr. Kaplanis and Mr. Christiansen has either been an executive officer or a member of other publicly traded board(s) of director(s) where human resources and compensation issues were the object of discussion, recommendation and implementation on a regular basis.

Risks Related to Compensation Policies and Practices

During each annual review and assessment by the Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee of the Corporation's executive compensation program, the Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee also explicitly and implicitly takes into consideration any risks associated therewith. At the present time, the Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee has not identified any risks associated with the Corporation's compensation policies and practices that are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Corporation. In the assessment of senior management and the Board, the risks and uncertainties facing the Corporation that are likely to have a material adverse effect on the Corporation are disclosed quarterly in the Corporation's management discussion and analysis of the Corporation's financial condition and results of operations for the most recently completed quarter. One of the Corporation's key business risks is the dependence on key personnel, the loss of which could have a material adverse effect on Memex's operations and business prospects. No such risks relate to the Corporation's compensation policies and practices.

Hedging

Pursuant to Memex's Insider Trading Policy, executive officers and directors shall not engage in short selling of, or trading in puts, calls or options of Common Shares or other securities of the Corporation.

Summary Compensation Table

In accordance with applicable Canadian securities laws, the following table sets forth the annual compensation earned by certain of its executive officers (the "Named Executive Officers").

Name and Principal Position	Year ended Sept 30	Salary (\$)	Share- Based Awards (\$)	Option- Based Awards ⁽⁴⁾ (\$)	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation (\$)	All Other Compensation (\$)	Total Compensation ⁽⁵⁾ (\$)
David R. McPhail, President, Chief Executive Officer and a director (1)	2020 2019 2018	\$175,000 \$175,000 \$185,417	nil nil nil	nil nil nil	nil nil nil	\$13,200 \$13,200 \$13,200	\$188,200 \$188,200 \$198,617
Edward Crymble, Chief Financial Officer, Vice President of Finance, HR and Admin, Secretary and a director (2)	2020 2019 2018	\$159,600 \$155,693 \$167,881	nil nil nil	nil nil nil	nil nil nil	\$7,200 \$7,200 \$7,200	\$166,800 \$162,893 \$175,081
Rick Mosca , Chief Operating Officer ⁽³⁾	2020 2019 2018	\$162,936 \$209,475 \$215,834	nil nil nil	nil nil nil	nil nil nil	nil nil nil	\$162,936 \$209,475 \$215,834

Notes:

- (1) With respect to Mr. McPhail:
 - (a) Effective March 1, 2018, Mr. McPhail voluntarily agreed to a 12.5% reduction in his base salary. Mr. McPhail receives a vehicle allowance of \$1,100 per month.
 - (b) Mr. McPhail was not eligible for any non-equity incentive plan compensation for the 2020, 2019 or 2018 financial years.
 - (c) Mr. McPhail's employment contract does not contain any provisions relating to compensation in the event of termination of employment without cause or upon a change in control of the company.

- (2) With respect to Mr. Crymble:
 - (a) He was appointed Chief Financial Officer and Secretary on July 18, 2013 and became a salaried employee on that date. Mr. Crymble is paid hourly, and effective March 1, 2018, he voluntarily agreed to a 12.5% reduction in his hourly rate. Mr. Crymble receives a vehicle allowance of \$600.
 - (b) Mr. Crymble was not eligible for any non-equity incentive plan compensation for the 2020, 2019 or 2018 financial years.
 - (c) Mr. Crymble's employment contract does not contain any provisions relating to compensation in the event of termination of employment without cause or upon a change in control of the company.
- (3) With respect to Mr. Mosca:
 - (a) From October 1, 2016 to February 28, 2018 he was paid an annual salary of USD\$180,000. Effective March 1, 2018, Mr. Mosca voluntarily agreed to a 12.5% reduction in his annual salary. The Canadian dollar equivalent in the table is based on the average exchange rate for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2020 of USD\$1.00 = CAD\$1.34 (2019 USD\$1.00 = CAD\$1.33, 2018 USD\$1.00 = CAD\$1.29).
 - (b) Mr. Mosca was not eligible for any additional cash incentives.
 - (c) Mr. Mosca's employment contract did not contain any provisions relating to compensation in the event of termination of employment without cause or upon a change in control of the company.
 - (d) Mr. Mosca ceased to be the Chief Operating Officer of a subsidiary of Memex effective April 1, 2020 but continues to work for Memex on a part-time basis.
- (4) Perquisites, other than those reflected in the "Other Compensation" figures, have not been included as they do not reach the prescribed threshold of the lesser of \$50,000 and 10% of the total base salary of the Named Executive Officer for the indicated financial year.

Outstanding Option-Based Awards

The following table indicates for each Named Executive Officer all option-based awards outstanding at the end of the most recently completed financial year.

	Number of Shares	Option-Based Awa	rds ⁽¹⁾	
Name	Underlying Unexercised Options	Option Exercise Price	Option Expiration Date	Value of Unexercised In-The-Money Options ⁽²⁾
David McPhail	(#) 250,000	(\$) \$0.180	(Y-M-D) 2022-09-05	(\$) nil
Edward Crymble	250,000	\$0.180	2022-09-05	nil
Rick Mosca ⁽³⁾	250,000	\$0.180	2022-09-05	nil

Notes:

- (1) Represents Options granted pursuant to the Corporation's Option Plan. For further information on the Option Plan, see "Information Concerning the Corporation Equity-Related Compensation Plan Information Option Plan".
- (2) Based on the difference between the market value of the underlying Common Shares as at September 30, 2020 (\$0.015) and the exercise price of the Option.
- (3) Mr. Mosca ceased to be the Chief Operating Officer of a subsidiary of Memex effective April 1, 2020 but continues to work for Memex on a part-time basis.

Incentive Plan Awards - Value Vested or Earned During the Year

The following table indicates for each Named Executive Officer the value of all indicated compensation awards that vested during the most recently completed financial year.

Name	Option-Based Awards – Value Vested During The Year ⁽¹⁾	Share-Based Awards – Value Earned During The Year	Non-Equity Annual Incentive Plan Compensation – Value Earned During The Year
	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
David McPhail	Nil	Nil	Nil
Edward Crymble	Nil	Nil	Nil
Rick Mosca ⁽²⁾	Nil	Nil	Nil

Notes:

- (1) Represents the value of vested Options granted pursuant to the Corporation's Option Plan. For this purpose, the Options are valued on the date of vesting. The "value vested" represents the aggregate dollar value that would have been realized if the Options under the option-based award had been exercised on the vesting date. This is calculated by computing the dollar value that would have been realized by determining the difference between the market price of the underlying securities at exercise and the exercise or base price of the Options under the option-based award on the vesting date. For further information on the Option Plan, see "Information Concerning the Corporation Equity-Related Compensation Plan Information Option Plan".
- (2) Mr. Mosca ceased to be the Chief Operating Officer of a subsidiary of Memex effective April 1, 2020 but continues to work for Memex on a part-time basis.

Compensation of Directors

Standard Compensation Arrangements

The directors, other than the directors that are also Named Executive Officers, effective with the fourth quarter of fiscal 2018 receive \$3,000/director each quarter (previously \$1,000/director each quarter), payable quarterly in cash for their services rendered to the Corporation in their capacities as directors of the Corporation.

The directors are also entitled to participate in the Option Plan from time to time. With respect to director options outstanding at the end of the most recently completed financial year:

- On February 26, 2016, options to purchase a total of 480,000 Common Shares (120,000 to each director), exercisable at \$0.14 per Common Share were issued to each of the four non-executive officer directors on that date (Joe Brennan, Bob Chafee, Peter Lacey and Scott Kaplanis). All of these options vest and expire as follows: one-third (40,000 per director) vested on the date of issue, one-third vested on February 26, 2017 and the final third vested on February 26, 2018. Mr. Chafee and Mr. Lacey's options (120,000 options each) expired/were forfeited 90 days after they ceased to be Directors of the Company (February 25, 2018 and March 15, 2018 respectively), Mr. Brennan's and Mr. Kaplanis' options are currently outstanding and will expire on February 26, 2021. To date, a total of nil of these options have been exercised, 240,000 have been cancelled and 240,000 remain exercisable.
- On August 17, 2018, options to purchase a total of 1,500,000 Common Shares (500,000 to each director), exercisable at \$0.055 per Common Share were issued to each of the three non-executive officer directors on that date (Joe Brennan, Scott Kaplanis and Michael Christiansen). All of these options vest and expire as follows: 166,667 per director vested on the date of issue, 166,667 per director vested on August 17, 2019 and 166,666 per director vested on August 17, 2020, and all such options currently outstanding will expire on August 17, 2023. To date, a total of nil of these options have been exercised, nil have been cancelled and 1,500,000 remain exercisable.

Director Compensation Table

The following table sets forth all compensation paid for the most recently completed financial year of the Corporation to each of the directors of the Corporation, other than the directors that are also Named Executive Officers, in their capacities as directors of the Corporation.

Name ⁽¹⁾	Fees Earned (\$)	Share – Based Awards (\$)	Option- Based Awards (\$)	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation (\$)	All Other Compensation (\$)	Total (\$)
Joe Brennan ⁽²⁾	\$12,000	-	-	-	-	\$12,000
Scott Kaplanis	\$12,000	-	-	-	-	\$12,000
Michael Christiansen	\$12,000	-	-	-	-	\$12,000

Notes:

(1) David R. McPhail, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation and Ed Crymble, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary are also directors, however they do not receive any compensation for their services as directors and are therefore not listed in this table. For a summary of the compensation paid by the Corporation to Mr. McPhail and

- Mr. Crymble in their capacity as executive officers of the Corporation, see the section titled "Information Concerning the Corporation Executive Compensation".
- (2) During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2020, the Corporation incurred fees totalling \$16,709 to a legal firm in which Joe Brennan, a director of the Corporation, is a partner.

Outstanding Option-Based Awards

The following table indicates for each director, other than the directors that are also Named Executive Officers, all option-based awards and Common Share-based awards outstanding at the end of the most recently completed financial year.

	Option-Based Awards ⁽²⁾			
Name ⁽¹⁾	Number of Shares Underlying Unexercised Options (#)	Option Exercise Price (\$)	Option Expiration Date	Value of Unexercised In-The-Money Options ⁽³⁾ (\$)
Joe Brennan	120,000 500,000	\$0.14 \$0.055	February 26, 2021 August 17, 2023	nil nil
Scott Kaplanis	120,000 500,000	\$0.14 \$0.055	February 26, 2021 August 17, 2023	nil nil
Michael Christiansen	500,000	\$0.055	August 17, 2023	nil

Notes:

- (1) David R. McPhail, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation and Ed Crymble, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary, are also directors, however they do not receive any compensation for their services as directors and are therefore not listed in this table. For a summary of the compensation paid by the Corporation to Mr. McPhail and Mr. Crymble in their capacities as executive officers of the Corporation, see the section titled "Information Concerning the Corporation Executive Compensation".
- (2) Represents Options granted pursuant to the Corporation's Option Plan. For further information on the Option Plan, see "Information Concerning the Corporation Equity-Related Compensation Plan Information Option Plan".
- (3) Based on the difference between the market value of the Common Shares as at September 30, 2020 (\$0.015) and the exercise price of the Option.

Incentive Plan Awards - Value Vested or Earned During the Year

The following table indicates for each director, other than the directors that are also Named Executive Officers, the value of all indicated compensation awards that vested during the most recently completed financial year.

Name (1)	Option-Based Awards – Value Vested During The Year ⁽²⁾ (\$)	Share-Based Awards – Value Vested During The Year (\$)	Non-Equity Annual Incentive Plan Compensation – Value Earned During The Year (\$)
Joe Brennan	-	-	-
Scott Kaplanis	-	-	-
Michael Christiansen	-	-	-

Notes:

- (1) David R. McPhail, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation and Ed Crymble, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary, are also directors, however they do not receive any compensation for their services as a directors and are therefore not listed in this table. For a summary of the compensation paid by the Corporation to Mr. McPhail and Mr. Crymble in their capacities as executive officers of the Corporation, see the section titled "Information Concerning the Corporation Executive Compensation".
- (2) Represents options granted pursuant to the Corporation's stock option plan. For this purpose, the options are valued on the date of vesting. The "value vested" represents the aggregate dollar value that would have been realized if the options under the option-based award had been exercised on the vesting date. This is calculated by computing the dollar value that would have been realized by determining the difference between the market price of the underlying securities at exercise and the exercise or base price of the options under the option-based award on the vesting date.

For further information, see "Information Concerning the Corporation – Equity Compensation Plan Information – Option Plan".

Equity Compensation Plan Information

The following table summarizes certain information as of September 30, 2020 regarding compensation plans of the Corporation under which equity securities of the Corporation are authorized for issuance.

	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights	Weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights	Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in column (a))
Plan Category	(a)	(b)	(c)
Equity compensation plans approved by securityholders (1)(2)	5,302,500	\$0.10	8,279,799
Equity compensation plans not approved by securityholders	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	5,302,500	\$0.10	8,279,799

Notes:

- A number of common shares equal to ten (10%) percent of the issued and outstanding common shares in the capital stock of the Corporation from time to time are reserved for the issuance of stock options pursuant to the Corporation's incentive stock option plan (the "Option Plan"). The Option Plan provides that the terms of the options and the option price shall be fixed by the directors subject to the price restrictions and other requirements of the TSX Venture Exchange. The Option Plan also provides that no option shall be granted to any person except upon the recommendation of the directors of the Corporation, and only directors, officers, employees, consultants and other key personnel of the Corporation or its subsidiaries may receive stock options. Stock options granted under the Option Plan may not be for a period longer than five (5) years and the exercise price must be paid in full upon exercise of the option.
- (2) The Option Plan has previously been approved by the Shareholders. However, pursuant to the rules of the TSX Venture Exchange, the plan must be approved by the Shareholders at each annual meeting of Shareholders. See "Particulars of Matters to be Acted Upon".

Option Plan

Purpose: The purpose of the Corporation's incentive stock option plan (the "**Option Plan**") is to advance the interests of the Corporation by encouraging the directors, officers, employees and consultants of the Corporation, and of its subsidiaries and affiliates, if any, to acquire Common Shares, thereby increasing their proprietary interest in the Corporation, encouraging them to remain associated with the Corporation and furnishing them with additional incentive in their efforts on behalf of the Corporation in the conduct of its affairs.

Eligibility: Directors, officers, consultants, and employees of the Corporation or its subsidiaries, and employees of a person or company which provides management services to the Corporation or its subsidiaries (hereinafter referred to in this section as the "Management Company Employees") shall be eligible for selection to participate in the Option Plan (such persons hereinafter in this section collectively referred to as "Participants").

Administration: The Option Plan shall be administered by the Board or by a special committee of the directors appointed from time to time by the Board. Subject to the terms of the Option Plan, the Board shall determine to whom options ("Options") to acquire Common Shares shall be granted, the terms and provisions of the respective Option agreements, the time or times at which such Options shall be granted and vested, the expiry dates for such Options and the number of Common Shares to be subject to each Option. All Options granted pursuant to the Option Plan shall be subject to rules and policies of any stock exchange or exchanges on which the Common Shares of the Corporation are then listed and any other regulatory body having jurisdiction hereinafter (hereinafter collectively referred to in this section as the "Exchange").

Number: The aggregate number of Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of all Options granted under the Option Plan, together with any Common Shares issued or reserved for issuance pursuant to any other equity compensation plan of the Corporation, shall not exceed 10% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares of the Corporation from time to time. If any Option granted under the Option Plan shall expire or terminate for any reason in accordance with the terms of the Option Plan without being exercised, the un-purchased Common Shares subject thereto shall again be available for the purpose of the Option Plan.

Individuals: No single Participant may be granted Options to purchase a number of Common Shares equaling, together with any Common Shares reserved for issuance pursuant to rights granted to such Participant under any other equity compensation plan of the Corporation, more than 5% of the issued Common Shares of the Corporation in any one 12 month period unless the Corporation has obtained disinterested shareholder approval in respect of such grant and meets applicable Exchange requirements.

Consultants: Options shall not be granted if the exercise thereof, together with any Common Shares reserved for issuance pursuant to rights granted to such Participant under any other equity compensation plan of the Corporation, would result in the issuance of more than 2% of the issued Common Shares of the Corporation in any 12-month period to any one consultant of the Corporation (or any of its subsidiaries).

Investor Relations: Options shall not be granted if the exercise thereof, together with any Common Shares reserved for issuance pursuant to rights granted to such Participant under any other equity compensation plan of the Corporation, would result in the issuance of more than 2% of the issued Common Shares of the Corporation in any 12-month period to persons employed to provide investor relations activities. Options granted to consultants performing investor relations activities will contain vesting provisions such that vesting occurs over at least 12 months with no more than ½ of the Options vesting in any three-month period.

Exercise Price: The exercise price of the Common Shares subject to each Option shall be determined by the Board, subject to applicable Exchange approval, at the time any Option is granted. In no event shall such exercise price be lower than the exercise price permitted by the Exchange. Once the exercise price has been determined by the Board, accepted by the Exchange and the Option has been granted, the exercise price of an Option may not be reduced unless disinterested shareholder approval is obtained.

Expiry Date: Each Option and all rights thereunder shall be expressed to expire on the date set out in the Option agreement as determined by the Board, provided that in no circumstances shall the duration of an Option exceed the maximum term permitted by the Exchange. For greater certainty, if the Corporation is listed on the TSX Venture Exchange, the maximum term may not exceed ten years.

Extension During Black Out Periods: Should the expiry date of an Option fall within a Black Out Period (as defined below) or within nine business days following the expiration of a Black Out Period, such expiry date of the Option shall be automatically extended without any further act or formality to that date which is the tenth business day after the end of the Black Out Period, such tenth business day to be considered the expiry date for such Option for all purposes under the Option Plan. "Black Out Period" means the period during which the relevant Participant is prohibited from exercising an Option due to trading restrictions imposed by the Corporation pursuant to any policy of the Corporation respecting restrictions on trading that is in effect at that time.

Expiry on Termination of Employment: If a Participant shall cease to be a director, officer, consultant, employee of the Corporation, or its subsidiaries, or ceases to be a Management Company Employee, for any reason (other than death), such Participant may exercise his Option to the extent that the Participant was entitled to exercise it at the date of such cessation, provided that such exercise must occur within 90 days (or such earlier time as determined by the Board at the time of the grant of the Option) after the Participant ceases to be a director, officer, consultant, employee or a Management Company Employee, subject to extension at the discretion of the Board.

Expiry on Death: In the event of the death of a Participant, the Option previously granted to such Participant shall be exercisable only within the one (1) year after such death and then only:

- (a) by the person or persons to whom the Participant's rights under the Option shall pass by the Participant's will or the laws of descent and distribution; and
- (b) if and to the extent that such Participant was entitled to exercise the Option at the date of his death.

Non-Transferable: All benefits, rights and Options accruing to any Participant in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Option Plan shall be non-assignable and non-transferrable.

Amendment: Subject to applicable approval of the Exchange, the Board may, at any time, suspend or terminate the Option Plan. Subject to applicable approval of the Exchange and the provisions set out below, the Board may also at any time amend or revise the terms of the Option Plan or any Option granted hereunder; provided that no such amendment or revision shall result in a material adverse change to the terms of any Options theretofore granted under the Option Plan. Shareholder approval will not be required for any amendment to the Option Plan or any Options granted thereunder except for any amendment or modification that:

- (a) increases the number of Common Shares reserved for issuance under the Option Plan;
- (b) reduces the exercise price of an Option held by a Participant (other than pursuant to an adjustment in the event of a change in capitalization or a reorganization event as described in the plan);
- (c) extends the term of an Option beyond the expiry date;
- (d) extends eligibility to participate in the Option Plan to persons not currently eligible to participate;
- (e) increases the limit on the number of Common Shares subject to Options that may be granted to nonemployee directors;
- (f) increases the limit on the number of Common Shares subject to Options that may be granted to any one Participant or consultant;
- (g) permits Options to be transferred or assigned other than for normal estate settlement purposes;
- (h) extends the expiry date of an Option beyond 10 years from its grant date (other than as provided for in the event of a Black Out Period being in effect at the time of expiry);
- (i) permits awards, other than Options, to be made under the Option Plan;
- (j) cancels and reissues Options;
- (k) grants additional powers to the Board to amend the Option Plan or entitlements hereunder without obtaining security holder approval;
- (I) amends any of the above-listed restrictions on amendment to the Option Plan without shareholder approval; or
- (m) an applicable stock exchange requires shareholder or disinterested shareholder approval.

Indebtedness of Directors and Officers

As at the date of this Management Information Circular, no individual who is, or at any time during the most recently completed financial year of the Corporation was, a director or executive officer of the Corporation or of any of its subsidiaries, nor any proposed nominee for election as a director of the Corporation, nor any associate of any one of them:

- is, or was at any time since the beginning of the most recently completed financial year of the Corporation, indebted to the Corporation or any of its subsidiaries; or
- (b) is, or was at any time since the beginning of the most recently completed financial year of the Corporation, indebted to another entity, which such indebtedness is, or was during such time, the subject of a guarantee, support agreement, letter of credit or other similar arrangement or understanding provided by the Corporation or any of its subsidiaries.

Interests of Insiders in Material Transactions

On March 28, 2019 the Corporation finalized a loan agreement with affiliates of G&G Private Capital ("G&G"), who provided the Corporation with up to \$1,400,000 in loan facilities (the "Loan") including an initial advance of \$700,000. The Loan bears interest at Royal Bank Prime ("RBP") rate plus 8%, plus a 1.5% financing fee as amounts are advanced. No principal repayments are required in the first twelve months, and 5% of all amounts borrowed become repayable quarterly thereafter. The Loan matures March 2022 and is secured by a general security (a "GSA") over all Memex's assets. The Loan is valued at the present value of anticipated future repayments using a discount rate of 16%.

As a condition of the Loan G&G required certain officers of Memex (collectively with G&G, the "Lenders") to commit to advance the Corporation up to \$100,000 under identical lending terms and conditions, with an initial advance requirement of \$50,000. So, congruent with, and as a condition of the Loan, the Corporation's CEO

(through a controlled corporation) and CFO collectively agreed to loan the Corporation up to \$100,000 under the same terms and conditions as the Loan.

In addition to interest and a financing fees, the Lenders are entitled to receive warrants of Memex determined by the amount and timing of each draw down as well as the closing price of Memex's common shares at the time of each advance. For the initial advance the Lenders were issued a total of 3,750,000 Warrants (3,500,000 to affiliates of G&G and 250,000 to the CEO and CFO of Memex) exercisable at \$0.05. All warrants issued under the terms of the Loan Agreement expire at the maturity of the Loan.

On June 30, 2020, the Corporation issued 1,666,112 Common Shares, in settlement of \$24,992 of interest payable on the Loan, to G&G (1,555,038 shares) and the company officers that participated in the Loan (111,074 shares).

Audit Committee Information

Audit Committee Mandate

A copy of the mandate of the Audit Committee of the Corporation adopted by the Board of Directors is attached as Schedule A to this Information Circular.

Audit Committee Composition and Background

The current Audit Committee of the Board of Directors of the Corporation consists of Michael Christiansen (chair), Scott Kaplanis and Joe Brennan. All of the members of the Audit Committee are independent and financially literate insofar as it applies to the financial statements of a venture issuer such as the Corporation.

Relevant Education and Experience

For a summary of the relevant education and experience of each of the current and proposed members of the Audit Committee, see "Particulars of Matters to be Acted Upon – Election of Directors – Director Nominee Information". Each of the members of the Audit Committee have business experience and/or education which provides them with the ability to read and understand a set of financial statements that present a breadth and level of complexity of accounting issues that are generally comparable to the breadth and level of complexity of accounting issues that can reasonably be expected to be raised by the Corporation's financial statements.

Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures

The Audit Committee must pre-approve all non-audit services to be provided to the Corporation or its subsidiary entities by its external auditors or the external auditors of the Corporation's subsidiary entities.

External Auditor Service Fees

The aggregate amounts paid or accrued by the Corporation with respect to fees payable to the auditor of the Corporation, for audit (including separate audits of subsidiary entities, financings and regulatory reporting requirements), audit-related, tax and other services in the fiscal years ended September 30, 2020 and 2019 were as follows:

	2020	2019
Audit fees (1)	\$49,980	\$50,030
Audit-related fees	Nil	Nil
Tax fees (2)	Nil	\$5,992
All other fees (3)	Nil	Nil
TOTAL	\$49,980	\$56,022

Notes

- (1) "Audit fees" include the aggregate professional fees paid to the auditors for the audit of the financial statements of the Corporation and other regulatory audits and filings.
- (2) "Tax fees" include the aggregate fees paid for tax compliance, tax advice, tax planning, and advisory services.
- (3) "All other fees" include the aggregate fees paid for all other services other than those presented in the categories of audit fees, audit-related fees, and tax fees.

Statement of Corporate Governance Practices

Introduction

The Canadian Securities Administrators have issued National Policy 58-201 – Corporate Governance Guidelines which provides their guidance on effective corporate governance practices. The Canadian Securities Administrators have also adopted National Instrument 58-101 – Disclosure of Corporate Governance Practices ("NI 58-101") which requires Canadian reporting issuers to annually disclose their corporate governance practices. Below is a discussion on the current composition of the Board and the current governance practices of the Corporation.

The Board believes that sound governance practices are essential to achieve the best long-term interests of the Corporation and the enhancement of value for all security holders. The Board has overall responsibility and full authority to manage the Corporation's investments. As permitted by applicable law, the Board may from time to time delegate certain of its responsibilities to others but the Board retains its oversight function for all delegated responsibilities.

Board Composition

As at January 31, 2021, the Board is composed of five (5) members. Such Board members are David R. McPhail, Ed Crymble, Joe Brennan, Scott Kaplanis and Michael Christiansen. It is currently contemplated that all current Board members will be standing for re-election at the Meeting. For further information on the individuals who will be put forth for election to the Board at the Meeting, see "Information Concerning the Corporation — Directors of the Corporation".

Independence

After reviewing the roles and relationships of each of the Board members, the Board has determined that three (3) of the five (5) current directors, and three (3) of the five (5) directors that are anticipated to be standing for election at the Meeting, are "independent" (as defined in NI 58-101). Generally speaking, a Board member is "**independent**" if such Board member has no direct or indirect material relationship with the Corporation and a "**material relationship**" is a relationship which could, in the view of the Board, be reasonably expected to interfere with the exercise of the Board member's independent judgment. Notwithstanding the foregoing, NI 58-101 prescribes that certain relationships are material relationships. The current Board members who are independent are Joe Brennan, Scott Kaplanis and Michael Christiansen. David R. McPhail is not independent due to the fact that he is the President and Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation, and Ed Crymble is not independent due to the fact that he is the Chief Financial Officer of the Corporation. The Board has determined that Joe Brennan is independent notwithstanding that he is a partner in a law firm that provides legal services to the Corporation.

A majority of the current and proposed Board members are independent. To further facilitate the exercise of independent judgment in carrying out its duties: (i) as a standing agenda item at each quarterly Board meeting, and at other Board meetings when deemed appropriate, the independent Board members are given the opportunity to hold an "in camera" session without management present; and (ii) the Board follows the provisions of the *Business Corporations Act* (Alberta), the Corporation's governing statute, regarding conflicts of interest (i.e. directors with a conflict of interest on a particular matter refrain from voting on that matter).

Other Boards

The following table sets forth the names of each other reporting issuer (or the equivalent thereof) that each of the current Board members, and each of the individuals to be nominated for election as a Board member at the Meeting serve as a trustee or director as at January 31, 2021.

Name David R. McPhail	Name of Reporting Issuer N/A
Joe Brennan	N/A
Edward A. Crymble	N/A

Name	Name of Reporting Issuer
Scott Kaplanis	N/A
Michael Christiansen	N/A

Independent Supervision Over Management

As at January 31, 2021, the Directors and senior officers of the Corporation collectively own or control approximately 14.3% of the outstanding Common Shares of the Corporation. As such, the Board feels that the interests of management and shareholders are aligned. Therefore, the Board does not hold regularly scheduled Board meetings at which non-independent Directors and members of management are not present. However, the Board may meet independently of management, and the independent Directors may meet independent of the non-independent Directors on an as-needed basis.

David R. McPhail, who is not an independent Board member, is the Chairman of the Board. It is the responsibility of each director and the Board as a whole to ensure that the Board operates independently of management and that the Board functions effectively and meets its obligations and responsibilities, including responsibilities to security holders.

Orientation and Continuing Education

The Board and management of the Corporation do not have a formal orientation and education program for new directors and new committee members regarding the role of the Board, its committees and the directors and the nature and operation of the Corporation's business. Orientation and education is provided by other directors and management on an "as needed" basis.

The Board does not have a continuing education program for its members. However, the Board intends to annually assess each Board member on a confidential basis through an annual review process to ensure the Board members have maintained the skills and knowledge necessary to meet their obligations as Board members.

Ethical Business Conduct

The Board has adopted a written code of conduct for the directors, officers and employees of the Corporation. A copy of that code of conduct may be obtained on the internet at www.memexOEE.com. The Audit Committee is responsible for monitoring compliance with the code of conduct and any amendments thereto or waivers thereof. A copy of the code of conduct is provided to each director, officer and employee of the Corporation. Supervisors are responsible for monitoring compliance with the code of conduct by employees under their supervision and violations of the code of conduct are reported to the Audit Committee.

The Audit Committee has also adopted "whistleblower" procedures which allow directors, officers and employees of the Corporation to file a report on a confidential and anonymous basis with the appropriate persons regarding any concerns about accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters.

Nomination of Board Members

The Board as a whole determines who shall be a nominee for election to the Board. Nominations are generally the result of the collective evaluation efforts and recommendations of the Corporate Governance/Compensation Committee.

The Board has appointed a nominating committee, being the Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee. This committee is currently composed of Joe Brennan (Chair), Scott Kaplanis and Michael Christiansen, all of whom are independent Board members under National Instrument 58-101 – *Disclosure of Corporate Governance Practices*, as determined by the Board (see "Information Concerning the Corporation – Statement of Corporate Governance Practices - Independence"), and the Board feels that the committee conducts its activities in an objective manner. If a member of the committee has a conflict that may be perceived to affect that member's objectivity, that member abstains from voting on the particular matter and may be excused from the discussion on a particular matter where deemed appropriate.

The Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee annually assesses the effectiveness of the Board as a whole, committees of the Board, and the contribution of individual Board members. This committee also reviews the Board's size and composition from time to time to determine their impact on the Board's effectiveness. This review includes considering the results of any confidential surveys completed by Board members. This committee then makes its recommendations to the Board. If the Board determines that a new Board member is required, this committee addresses it at that time and implements such processes and procedures it feels are necessary to encourage an objective nomination process. The Board believes that a board of five (5) to eight (8) Board members is an appropriate size for a public entity with a capitalization and business of the Corporation's size. The Board believes that its current Board members comprise an appropriate mix of individuals with accounting, financial, legal and general business experience.

Compensation

See "Information Concerning the Corporation - Executive Compensation - Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee".

The Board has appointed a compensation committee, being the Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee. This committee is currently composed of Joe Brennan (Chair), Scott Kaplanis and Michael Christiansen, all of whom are independent Board members under National Instrument 58-101 – *Disclosure of Corporate Governance Practices*, as determined by the Board (see "Information Concerning the Corporation – Statement of Corporate Governance Practices - Independence"), and the Board feels that the committee conducts its activities in an objective manner. If a member of the committee has a conflict that may be perceived to affect that member's objectivity, that member abstains from voting on the particular matter and may be excused from the discussion on a particular matter where deemed appropriate.

See "Information Concerning the Corporation - Executive Compensation – Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee".

Other Board Committees

The Board has no other standing committees other than the Audit Committee and the Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee.

The Audit Committee oversees the integrity of the Corporation's financial reporting, its internal control, disclosure control and internal audit function, and its compliance with legal and regulatory requirements. The Audit Committee also reviews and assesses the qualifications, independence and performance of the Corporation's external auditors. See "Information Concerning the Corporation – Audit Committee Information".

Assessments

The Board annually reviews and assesses the skills, knowledge, independence and effectiveness of the entire Board and of each Board member. This annual review and assessment includes completion of a confidential director evaluation questionnaire, a skills matrix and an independence survey. The results are reviewed and summarized by the Chair of the Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee and circulated to the Board. The Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee then reviews the results and makes recommendations to the Board. The Board then considers those recommendations and either accepts them or makes its own determinations.

Directors of the Corporation

Director Nominee Information

The following table sets forth certain information in respect of each proposed director of the Corporation as of January 31, 2021.

Name and Jurisdiction of Residence	Current Office in the Corporation ⁽¹⁾	Principal Occupation and Other Information	Common Shares Owned Beneficially or Subject to Control or Direction
David R. McPhail Ontario, Canada	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director	Mr. McPhail has been President, CEO and a director of the Corporation, and its predecessors, since 2008. Prior thereto, Mr. McPhail was the Vice President, Operations for Process Systems Integration Inc., a factory automation services company, from September 2004 to December 2007, where he was a founding partner and equal shareholder.	17,086,549 (12.58%)
Edward A. Crymble Ontario, Canada	Chief Financial Officer, Secretary and Director	Mr. Crymble has been the Chief Financial Officer and Secretary of the Corporation, and its predecessors, since July 2013. Mr. Crymble came to the Corporation from public practice where he provided accounting, income tax and business development advice to small and medium sized business. He has 25+ years of senior accounting and financial management experience primarily in the manufacturing and technology sectors. Mr. Crymble's background includes senior management positions with two multi-national companies that traded on the Toronto Stock Exchange. Mr. Crymble has been a director of the Corporation since March 2014.	429,525 (<1%)
Joe Brennan Alberta, Canada	Director (2) (3)	Mr. Brennan has been a business lawyer with Nerland Lindsey LLP, a tax and business law firm located in Calgary, Alberta, since 1997. Mr. Brennan's practice has focused primarily on corporate finance, securities law and mergers and acquisitions. Mr. Brennan received a Bachelor of Laws degree from the University of Alberta in 1996 and was admitted to the Law Society of Alberta in 1997. Mr. Brennan has been a director of the Corporation since October 2013.	200,000 (<1%)
Scott Kaplanis Ontario, Canada	Director ^{(2) (3)}	Mr. Kaplanis has more than 15 years of experience in Canadian capital markets and is currently the Managing Partner at Groundbreak Ventures ("GBV"), a Toronto-based venture capital firm focused on early stage technology investments. Mr. Kaplanis is also Venture Partner at Epic Capital Management Inc. ("Epic"), a Toronto-based boutique investment firm with several unique mandates. Prior to GBV and Epic, Mr. Kaplanis was a Special Situations Equity Research Analyst at Macquarie Capital Markets Canada. Mr. Kaplanis holds an HBA degree from the Richard Ivey School of Business and is a CFA Charterholder. Mr. Kaplanis is an active advisor and mentor to several early stage companies and is a Director at QoC Health Inc. Mr. Kaplanis has been a Director of the Corporation since August 2014.	391,025 (<1%)
Michael Christiansen Nevada, USA	Director ^{(2) (3)}	Mr. Christiansen is currently the Senior Managing Director of Weild & Co., Inc., a Colorado-based investment bank serving independent investment bankers and corporate issuer clients and was Chief Financial Officer of Weild & Co, from July 2016 to March 2020. Prior thereto he was the CFO and a corporate consultant to SNT Media, a digital media company, from May 2014 to July 2014. Mr. Christiansen has more than 30 years of Senior	nil

Name and Jurisdiction of Residence	Current Office in the Corporation ⁽¹⁾	Principal Occupation and Other Information	Common Shares Owned Beneficially or Subject to Control or Direction
		Management, Advisory, and Director-level experience and has a diverse background that includes technology, digital media, pharmaceuticals, and	

Notes:

- (1) Directors hold office upon appointment until the close of the next annual general meeting of Shareholders unless reelected at that meeting.
- (2) Member of the Audit Committee.
- (3) Member of the Corporate Governance / Compensation Committee.
- (4) Except as disclose in subsection (d) below, to the best of the knowledge of management of Memex:
 - (a) no person who is a proposed director of Memex is, as at the date of this management information circular, or has been, within 10 years before the date of this management information circular, a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer of any company (including Memex) that:
 - (i) was subject to a cease trade order, an order similar to a cease trade order, or an order that denied the relevant company access to any exemption under securities legislation, in each case that was in effect for a period of more than 30 consecutive days and that was issued while such person was acting in the capacity as director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer; or

mining, as well as investment banking. Mr. Christiansen has been a director of the Corporation since June 2018.

- (ii) was subject to a cease trade order, an order similar to a cease trade order, or an order that denied the relevant company access to any exemption under securities legislation, in each case that was in effect for a period of more than 30 consecutive days and that was issued after such person ceased to be a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer but resulted from an event that occurred while that person was acting in the capacity as director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer; and
- (b) no person who is a proposed director of Memex:
 - (i) is, as at the date of this management information circular, or has been within 10 years before the date of this management information circular, a director or executive officer of any company (including Memex) that, while that person was acting in that capacity, or within a year of that person ceasing to act in that capacity, became bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency or was subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold its assets; or
 - (ii) has, within the 10 years before the date of this management information circular, become bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency, or become subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors, or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold the assets of the proposed director or trustee; and
- (c) no person who is a proposed director of Memex has been subject to:
 - any penalties or sanctions imposed by a court relating to securities legislation or by a securities regulatory authority or has entered into a settlement agreement with a securities regulatory authority; or
 - (ii) any other penalties or sanctions imposed by a court or regulatory body that would likely be considered important to a reasonable investor in making an investment decision.
- (d) Joe Brennan was a director and corporate secretary for ENTREC Corporation. On May 15, 2020, ENTREC Corporation commenced proceedings in the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta under the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act (the "CCAA"). Consequently, the Toronto Stock Exchange delisted the common shares of ENTREC Corporation from trading on that exchange effective at the close of market on June 24, 2020. Further, since ENTREC Corporation did not file its financial statements, and related documents, for the period ended March 31, 2020, by the filing deadline of May 15, 2020, the Alberta Securities Commission issued a cease trade order prohibiting trading in the company's securities. The order took automatic effect in each jurisdiction of Canada that has a statutory reciprocal order provision, subject to the terms of the local securities legislation. Pursuant to the CCAA proceedings, ENTREC Corporation eventually sold substantially all of its assets to pay its senior secured creditors and ceased operations.

Additional Information

Additional information relating to the Corporation can be found on SEDAR at www.sedar.com. Additional financial information is included in the audited consolidated financial statements, and related management's discussion

and analysis of the financial condition and results of operations, of the Corporation for the year ended September 30, 2019 as filed with the applicable Canadian regulatory authorities. These documents, as well as any document incorporated by reference herein, are available on SEDAR at www.sedar.com and may also be obtained by Shareholders without charge from the Corporation by writing to the Chief Financial Officer of the Corporation at 880 Laurentian Drive, Suite 200, Burlington, ON, L7N 3V6.

PARTICULARS OF MATTERS TO BE ACTED UPON AT MEETING

Financial Statements

The audited financial statements of the Corporation for the year ended September 30, 2020 and the auditors' report thereon will be tabled before the Shareholders at the Meeting for the consideration of the Shareholders. The audited financial statements have been approved by the Audit Committee and by the Board.

Fix Number of Directors to be Elected

At the Meeting, Shareholders will be asked to vote on an ordinary resolution to fix the number of directors of the Corporation to be elected at the Meeting at not more than five (5).

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the directors may, between annual general meetings, appoint one or more additional directors of the Corporation to serve until the close of the next annual general meeting, but the total number of additional directors shall not at any time exceed $\frac{1}{3}$ of the number of directors elected at the Meeting.

Election of Directors

At the Meeting, Shareholders will be asked to vote on ordinary resolutions to elect persons to serve as the directors of the Corporation to hold office until the close of the next annual meeting of Shareholders or until their successors are elected or appointed. See "Information Concerning the Corporation – Directors of the Corporation" for further information on each proposed nominee for election as a director of the Corporation.

Appointment of Auditors

At the Meeting, Shareholders will be asked to vote on an ordinary resolution to appoint McGovern Hurley LLP, Chartered Professional Accountants, of Toronto, Ontario, to serve as auditors of the Corporation until the next annual meeting of Shareholders and to authorize the Board of Directors of the Corporation to fix the auditors' remuneration. The Board appointed McGovern Hurley LLP as the new auditor of the Corporation effective November 8, 2019.

Re-Approval of Option Plan

Under the rules of the TSX Venture Exchange, listed issuers with stock option plans that reserve a percentage of the issued and outstanding voting securities in the capital stock of the listed issuer from time to time for the issuance of stock options pursuant to the listed issuer's incentive stock option plan must have that stock option plan approved at each annual meeting of shareholders of the listed issuer. The aggregate number of Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of all Options granted under the Corporation's Option Plan, together with any Common Shares issued or reserved for issuance pursuant to any other equity compensation plan of the Corporation, shall not exceed 10% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares of the Corporation from time to time). For information on the Corporation's Option Plan, see "Information Concerning the Corporation – Equity Compensation Plan Information – Option Plan."

At the Meeting, Shareholders will be asked to vote FOR the following ordinary resolution, with or without variation, and the Board recommends that the Shareholders vote FOR such resolution:

"Be it resolved that the Option Plan of the Corporation, as further described in the Management Information Circular of the Corporation dated January 31, 2021, be and is hereby ratified and approved."

To be effective, the foregoing ordinary resolution must be approved by the affirmative vote thereof by a majority of the votes cast by the Shareholders of the Corporation who vote on this ordinary resolution either in person or

by Proxy, at the Meeting. In the event this ordinary resolution is not passed, the Corporation will not be able to grant any additional Options under the Option Plan and the Corporation will need to compensate its employees in another manner.

Ratification of Amended Bylaws

At the Meeting, Shareholders will be asked to vote on an ordinary resolution to approve, ratify and confirm amendments to the bylaws of the Corporation. The Corporation is incorporated under the *Business Corporations Act* (Alberta) (the "ABCA") and the ABCA allows the directors of a corporation to make, amend or repeal any bylaws that regulate the business or affairs of the corporation provided that they submit that bylaw, or amendment or repeal to the shareholders at the next meeting of shareholders, and the shareholders may, by ordinary resolution, confirm, reject or amend the bylaw, amendment or repeal. The bylaws are effective until they are confirmed, confirmed as amended or rejected by the Shareholders at the Meeting, and if confirmed or confirmed as amended, the bylaws will continue in effect in the form in which they were so confirmed. If Shareholders reject the confirmation of the bylaws, the bylaws will cease to be effective.

On January 31, 2021, the Board of Directors adopted certain amendments to the bylaws of the Corporation. A full copy of the amended and restated bylaws is attached hereto as Schedule B. The specific amendments were to:

- Include provisions (the "Advance Notice Provisions") that require advance notice to the Corporation in circumstances where nominations of persons for election to the Board are made, or are to be made, by Shareholders of the Corporation other than pursuant to (i) a requisition of a meeting made pursuant to the provisions of the Business Corporations Act (Alberta); or (ii) a shareholder proposal made pursuant to the provisions of the Business Corporations Act (Alberta) (these amendments are contained in Section 7 of the amended and restated bylaws); and
- 2. Provide for virtual meetings for both shareholders and directors (these amendments are contained in Section 20 of the amended and restated bylaws).

The Board recommends that the shareholders vote FOR the following resolution at the shareholder meeting:

"BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

- 1. The amendments to the bylaws of the corporation, substantially as described in the corporation's Management Information Circular dated January 31, 2021, are hereby approved, ratified and confirmed as amendments to the bylaws of the corporation; and
- 2. Any director or officer of the corporation be and he or she is hereby authorized and directed, for and on behalf of the corporation, to execute and deliver all such documents and to do all such other acts or things as he or she may determine to be necessary or advisable to give effect to the amendments to the by-laws of the corporation and to the intent of the above paragraph of this resolution and to all authorized matters."

To become effective, the resolution must be passed by shareholders, with or without amendment, by the affirmative vote of at least a simple majority of the votes cast at the shareholder meeting, or any adjournment thereof.

Other Matters to Be Acted Upon

Management knows of no matters to come before the Meeting other than the matters referred to in the notice of the Meeting delivered by the Corporation to Shareholders for the Meeting. However, if any other matters properly come before the Meeting, the accompanying proxy will be voted on such matters in the best judgment of the person or persons voting the proxy.

Interest of Certain Persons in Matters to Be Acted Upon

None of the directors or executive officers of the Corporation, nor any person who has held such a position since the beginning of the last completed financial year of the Corporation, nor any proposed nominee for election as a director, nor any associate or affiliate of the foregoing persons, has any substantial or material interest, directly or indirectly, by way of beneficial ownership of securities or otherwise, in any matter to be acted on at the Meeting other than the election of directors and the re-approval of the Corporation's incentive stock option plan. See "Particulars of Matters to be Acted Upon at Meeting".

BOARD APPROVAL

The contents and the sending of this Management Information Circular have been approved by the Board.

Burlington, Ontario January 31, 2021

SCHEDULE A

MEMEX INC.

AUDIT COMMITTEE MANDATE

Adoption

The Board of Directors (the "Board") of Memex Inc. (the "Corporation") adopted this Mandate by resolution dated January 22, 2014.

Policy Statement

- 1. It is the policy of the Corporation to establish and maintain an Audit Committee to assist the Board in carrying out their oversight responsibility for the Corporation's accounting and financial reporting processes and audits of the Corporation's financial statements, internal controls, financial reporting and risk management processes.
- 2. The Audit Committee will be provided with resources commensurate with the duties and responsibilities assigned to it by the Board including administrative support.
- 3. If determined necessary by the Audit Committee, it will have the discretion to institute investigations of improprieties, or suspected improprieties within the scope of its responsibilities, including the standing authority to retain special counsel or experts at the expense of the Corporation.

Composition

- 1. The Audit Committee shall consist of at least three directors and may from time to time be comprised of the entire Board. The Board shall appoint the members of the Audit Committee. Every member of the Audit Committee must be a director of the Corporation. The Board shall appoint one member of the Audit Committee to be the Chair of the Audit Committee.
- Except for such times as when the entire Board assumes the responsibilities of the Audit Committee and in circumstances where there is an exemption from the following requirement available to the Corporation in National Instrument 52-110 of the Canadian Securities Administrators entitled "Audit Committees" ("NI 52-110"), each director appointed to the Audit Committee by the Board shall be independent (as such term is defined in NI 52-110).
- 3. Unless there is an exemption from the following requirement available to the Corporation in NI 52-110, each member of the Audit Committee shall be "financially literate" (as such term is defined in NI 52-110).
- 4. A director appointed by the Board to the Audit Committee shall be a member of the Audit Committee until replaced by the Board or until his or her resignation.

Meetings

- 1. The Audit Committee shall convene as deemed necessary at such times and places as may be designated by the Chair of the Audit Committee, and whenever a meeting is requested by the Board, a member of the Audit Committee, the auditors, or a senior officer of the Corporation.
- 2. Notice of each meeting of the Audit Committee shall be given to each member of the Audit Committee. At the discretion of the Chair of the Audit Committee, notice of each meeting of the Audit Committee shall be provided to the Corporation's external auditors, who shall be entitled to attend each meeting of the Audit Committee and shall attend whenever requested to do so by a member of the Audit Committee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Corporation's external auditor shall receive notice of, and shall attend, each meeting of the Audit Committee held to review and approve audited annual financial statements of the Corporation. However the Audit Committee (i) shall also meet with the external auditors independent of management at any time,

- (ii) may meet separately with management at any time; and (iii) may meet independent of both the external auditors and management at any time.
- 3. Notice of a meeting of the Audit Committee shall:
 - a. be in writing;
 - b. state the nature of the business to be transacted at the meeting in reasonable detail;
 - to the extent practicable, be accompanied by copies of documentation to be considered at the meeting;
 and
 - d. be given at least 48 hours prior to the time stipulated for the meeting or such shorter period as the members of the Audit Committee may permit.
- 4. A quorum for the transaction of business at a meeting of the Audit Committee shall consist of a majority of the members of the Audit Committee. However, it shall be the practice of the Audit Committee to require review, and, if necessary, approval of certain important matters by all members of the Audit Committee.
- 5. A member or members of the Audit Committee may participate in a meeting of the Audit Committee by means of such telephonic, electronic or other communication facilities, as permits all persons participating in the meeting to communicate adequately with each other. A member participating in such a meeting by any such means is deemed to be present at the meeting.
- 6. In the absence of the Chair of the Audit Committee, the members of the Audit Committee shall choose one of the members present to be Chair of the meeting.
- 7. In addition, the members of the Audit Committee shall choose one of the persons present, although not necessarily required to be an Audit Committee member, to be the Secretary of the meeting.
- 8. Minutes shall be kept of all meetings of the Audit Committee and shall be signed by the Chair and the Secretary of the meeting. Such minutes shall be filed with the Corporate Secretary of the Corporation at the earliest opportunity after each meeting.
- A resolution in writing, signed by all of the members of the Audit Committee entitled to vote on that resolution
 at a meeting of the Committee and filed with the Corporate Secretary of the Corporation, is valid as if it had
 been passed at a meeting of the Audit Committee.
- 10. The Audit Committee shall, at the earliest opportunity after each meeting, report to the Board the results of its activities and any reviews undertaken and make recommendations to the Board as deemed appropriate.

Relationship with External Auditor

1. An external auditor must report directly to the Audit Committee.

Responsibilities

- 1. The Audit Committee must have a written charter, such as this one, that sets out its mandate and responsibilities.
- 2. The Audit Committee must recommend to the Board:
 - a. the external auditors to be nominated for the purpose of preparing or issuing an audit report or performing other audit, review or attest services for the Corporation; and
 - b. the compensation of the external auditors.
- 3. The Audit Committee must be directly responsible for overseeing the work of the external auditors engaged for the purpose of preparing or issuing an audit report or performing other audit, review or attest services for the Corporation, including the resolution of disagreements between management and the external auditors regarding financial reporting.

- 4. The Audit Committee must pre-approve all non-audit services to be provided to the Corporation or its subsidiary entities by its external auditors or the external auditors of the Corporation's subsidiary entities. The Audit Committee may satisfy the pre-approval requirement if:
 - a. the aggregate amount of all the non-audit services that were not pre-approved constitutes no more than five per cent of the total amount of revenues paid by the Corporation to its external auditors during the fiscal year in which the services are provided;
 - b. the services were not recognized by the Corporation at the time of the engagement to be non-audit services; and
 - c. the services are promptly brought to the attention of the Audit Committee and approved, prior to the completion of the audit, by the Audit Committee or by one or more members of the Audit Committee to whom authority to grant such approvals has been delegated by the Audit Committee.
- 5. The Audit Committee must review the Corporation's financial statements, management discussion and analysis and earnings press releases and make an appropriate recommendation to the Board before the Corporation publicly discloses this information.
- 6. The Audit Committee must be satisfied that adequate procedures are in place for the review of the Corporation's disclosure of financial information extracted or derived from the Corporation's financial statements, other than the disclosure referred to in subsection (5), and must periodically assess the adequacy of those procedures.
- 7. The Audit Committee must establish procedures for:
 - a. the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints received by the Corporation regarding accounting, internal accounting controls, or auditing matters; and
 - b. the confidential, anonymous submission by employees of the Corporation of concerns regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters.
- 8. An Audit Committee must review and approve the Corporation's hiring policies regarding partners, employees and former partners and employees of the present or former auditor of the Corporation.

Authority

- 1. The Audit Committee shall have the authority to:
 - a. inspect any and all of the books and records of the Corporation, its subsidiaries and affiliates;
 - discuss with the management of the Corporation, its subsidiaries and affiliates, and with employees of the Corporation, any affected party and the external auditors, such accounts, records and other matters as any member of the Audit Committee considers necessary and appropriate;
 - c. engage independent counsel and other advisors as it determines necessary to carry out its duties;
 - d. to set and pay the compensation for any advisors employed by the Audit Committee; and
 - e. to communicate directly with the internal and external auditors.

Specific Duties

- The Audit Committee shall:
 - a. review the audit plan with the Corporation's external auditors and with management;
 - b. discuss with management and the external auditors, if necessary, any proposed changes in major accounting policies or principles, the presentation and impact of significant risks and uncertainties and key estimates and judgements of management that may be material to financial reporting;
 - c. review with management and with the external auditors, if necessary, significant financial reporting issues arising during the most recent fiscal period and the resolution or proposed resolution of such issues;
 - d. review any problems experienced or concerns expressed by the external auditors in performing an audit, including any restrictions imposed by management or significant accounting issues on which there was a disagreement with management;
 - e. review with senior management the process of identifying, monitoring and reporting the principal risks affecting financial reporting:
 - f. consider and review with management, the internal control memorandum or management letter containing the recommendations of the external auditors and management's response, if any, including

- an evaluation of the integrity, adequacy and effectiveness of the internal financial controls of the Corporation and subsequent follow-up to any identified weaknesses;
- g. review audited annual financial statements and related documents in conjunction with the report of the external auditors and obtain an explanation from management of all significant variances between comparative reporting periods;
- h. before release review with financial management and the external auditors, if necessary, the quarterly unaudited financial statements and management discussion and analysis and obtain an explanation from management of all significant variances between comparative reporting periods;
- i. before release, review and if appropriate, recommend for approval by the Board, all public disclosure documents containing audited or unaudited financial information, including any prospectuses, offering memorandums, annual reports, annual information forms, management discussion and analysis and press releases; and
- j. oversee any of the financial affairs of the Corporation, its subsidiaries or affiliates, and, if deemed appropriate, make recommendations to the Board, external auditors or management.

2. The Audit Committee shall:

- evaluate the independence and performance of the external auditors and annually recommend to the Board the appointment of the external auditor or the discharge of the external auditor when circumstances are warranted:
- b. consider the recommendations of management in respect of the appointment of the external auditors;
- c. approve the engagement letter for non-audit services to be provided by the external auditors or affiliates, together with estimated fees, and consider the potential impact of such services on the independence of the external auditors:
- d. when there is to be a change of external auditors, review all issues and provide documentation related to the change, including the information to be included in the Notice of Change of Auditors and documentation required pursuant to National Instrument 51-102 (or any successor legislation) as adopted by the relevant securities commissions in Canada and the planned steps for an orderly transition period; and
- e. review all reportable events, including disagreements, unresolved issues and consultations, as defined by applicable securities policies, on a routine basis, whether or not there is to be a change of external auditors.

3. The Audit Committee shall:

- a. review with management at least annually, the financing strategy and plans of the Corporation; and
- b. review all financial information contained in any securities offering documents (including documents incorporated therein by reference) of the Corporation.
- 4. The Audit Committee shall review the amount and terms of any insurance to be obtained or maintained by the Corporation with respect to risks inherent in its operations and potential liabilities incurred by the directors or officers in the discharge of their duties and responsibilities.
- 5. The Audit Committee shall review the appointments of the Chief Financial Officer and any key financial managers who are involved in the financial reporting process.
- 6. The Audit Committee shall enquire into and determine the appropriate resolution of any conflict of interest in respect of audit or financial matters, which are directed to the Audit Committee by any member of the Board, a shareholder of the Corporation, the external auditors, or senior management.
- 7. The Audit Committee shall periodically review with management the need for an internal audit function.
- 8. The Audit Committee shall review with the Corporation's legal counsel as required but at least annually, any legal matter that could have a significant impact on the Corporation's financial statements, and any enquiries received from regulators, or government agencies.
- 9. The Audit Committee shall periodically assess the adequacy of this Mandate and the performance of the Audit Committee.

SCHEDULE B

MEMEX INC.

AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS

AMENDED AND RESTATED BY-LAW NO. 1

A by-law relating generally to the transaction of the business and affairs of

MEMEX INC.

(hereinafter referred to as the "Corporation")

DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

- 1. Calling of and Notice of Meetings Meetings of the board shall be held at such place and time and on such day as the chairman of the board, president, chief executive officer or a vice-president, if any, or any two directors may determine. Notice of meetings of the board shall be given to each director not less than 48 hours before the time when the meeting is to be held. Each newly elected board may without notice hold its first meeting for the purposes of organization and the appointment of officers immediately following the meeting of shareholders at which such board was elected.
- 2. **Quorum** Subject to the residency requirements contained in the Business Corporations Act (Alberta) (the "Act"), the quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting of the board shall consist of a majority of the number of directors then elected or appointed, or such greater or lesser number of directors as the board may from time to time determine.
- 3. Place of Meeting Meetings of the board may be held in or outside Canada.
- 4. **Votes to Govern** At all meetings of the board every question shall be decided by a majority of the votes cast on the question; and in case of an equality of votes the chairman of the meeting shall not be entitled to a second or casting vote.
- 5. **Audit Committee** When required by the Act the board shall, and at any other time the board may, appoint annually from among its number an Audit Committee to be composed of not fewer than three (3) directors of whom a majority shall not be officers or employees of the Corporation or its affiliates. The Audit Committee shall have the powers and duties provided in the Act and any other powers delegated by the board.
- 6. Interest of Directors and Officers Generally in Contracts No director or officer shall be disqualified by his office from contracting with the Corporation nor shall any contract or arrangement entered into by or on behalf of the Corporation with any director or officer or in which any director or officer is in any way interested be liable to be voided nor shall any director or officer so contracting or being so interested be liable to account to the Corporation for any profit realized by any such contract or arrangement by reason of such director or officer holding that office or of the fiduciary relationship thereby established; provided that the director or officer shall have complied with the provisions of the Act.

7. Advance Notice of Nominations of Directors –

(a) Subject only to the Act and the articles of the Corporation, only persons who are nominated in accordance with the following procedures shall be eligible for election as directors of the Corporation. Nominations of persons for election to the board may be made at any annual meeting of shareholders, or at any special meeting of

shareholders if one of the purposes for which the special meeting was called was the election of directors, (i) by or at the direction of the board, including pursuant to a notice of meeting, (ii) by or at the direction or request of one or more shareholders pursuant to a proposal made in accordance with the provisions of the Act, or a requisition of the shareholders made in accordance with the provisions of the Act or (iii) by any person (a "**Nominating Shareholder**") (A) who, at the close of business on the date of the giving of the notice provided for below in this paragraph 7 and on the record date for notice of such meeting, is entered in the securities register as a holder of one or more shares carrying the right to vote at such meeting or who beneficially owns shares that are entitled to be voted at such meeting and (B) who complies with the notice procedures set forth below in this paragraph 7.

- (b) In addition to any other applicable requirements, for a nomination to be made by a Nominating Shareholder, the Nominating Shareholder must have given timely notice thereof in proper written form to the secretary of the Corporation at the principal executive offices of the Corporation in accordance with this paragraph 7.
- (c) To be timely, a Nominating Shareholder's notice to the secretary of the Corporation must be given (i) in the case of an annual meeting of shareholders, not less than 30 nor more than 65 days prior to the date of the annual meeting of shareholders; provided, however, that in the event that the annual meeting of shareholders is to be held on a date that is less than 50 days after the date (the "Notice Date") on which the first public announcement of the date of the annual meeting was made, notice by the Nominating Shareholder may be given not later than the close of business on the tenth (10th) day following the Notice Date; and (ii) in the case of a special meeting (which is not also an annual meeting) of shareholders called for the purpose of electing directors (whether or not called for other purposes), not later than the close of business on the fifteenth (15th) day following the day on which the first public announcement of the date of the special meeting of shareholders was made. In no event shall any adjournment or postponement of a meeting of shareholders or the announcement thereof commence a new time period for the giving of a Nominating Shareholder's notice as described above.
- (d) To be in proper written form, a Nominating Shareholder's notice to the secretary of the Corporation must set forth (i) as to each person whom the Nominating Shareholder proposes to nominate for election as a director (A) the name, age, business address and residential address of the person, (B) the principal occupation or employment of the person, (C) the class or series and number of shares in the capital of the Corporation which are owned beneficially or of record by the person or under the control or direction of the person as of the record date for the meeting of shareholders (if such date shall then have been made publicly available and shall have occurred) and as of the date of such notice, and (D) any other information relating to the person that would be required to be disclosed in a dissident's proxy circular in connection with solicitations of proxies for election of directors pursuant to the Act and Applicable Securities Laws; and (ii) as to the Nominating Shareholder giving the notice, any proxy, contract, arrangement, understanding or relationship pursuant to which such Nominating Shareholder has a right to vote any shares of the Corporation and any other information relating to such Nominating Shareholder that would be required to be made in a dissident's proxy circular in connection with solicitations of proxies for election of directors

pursuant to the Act and Applicable Securities Laws. The Corporation may require any proposed nominee to furnish such other information as may reasonably be required by the Corporation to determine the eligibility of such proposed nominee to serve as an independent director of the Corporation or that could be material to a reasonable shareholder's understanding of the independence, or lack thereof, of such proposed nominee.

- (e) No person shall be eligible for election as a director of the Corporation unless nominated in accordance with the provisions of this paragraph 7; provided, however, that nothing in this paragraph 7 shall be deemed to preclude discussion by a shareholder (as distinct from the nomination of directors) at a meeting of shareholders of any matter in respect of which it would have been entitled to submit a proposal pursuant to the provisions of the Act. The chairman of the meeting shall have the power and duty to determine whether a nomination was made in accordance with the procedures set forth in the foregoing provisions and, if any proposed nomination is not in compliance with such foregoing provisions, to declare that such defective nomination shall be disregarded.
- (f) For purposes of this paragraph 7, (i) "public announcement" shall mean disclosure in a press release reported by a national news service in Canada, or in a document publicly filed by the Corporation under its profile on the System of Electronic Document Analysis and Retrieval at www.sedar.com; and (ii) "Applicable Securities Laws" means the applicable securities legislation of each relevant province and territory of Canada, as amended from time to time, the rules, regulations and forms made or promulgated under any such statute and the published national instruments, multilateral instruments, policies, bulletins and notices of the securities commission and similar regulatory authority of each province and territory of Canada.
- (g) Notwithstanding any other provision of the by-laws, notice given to the secretary of the Corporation pursuant to this paragraph 7 may only be given by personal delivery, facsimile transmission or by email (at such email address as stipulated from time to time by the secretary of the Corporation for purposes of this notice), and shall be deemed to have been given and made only at the time it is served by personal delivery, email (at the address as aforesaid) or sent by facsimile transmission (provided that receipt of confirmation of such transmission has been received) to the secretary at the address of the principal executive offices of the Corporation; provided that if such delivery or electronic communication is made on a day which is a not a business day or later than 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on a day which is a business day, then such delivery or electronic communication shall be deemed to have been made on the subsequent day that is a business day.
- (h) Notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to only the first annual meeting of shareholders held after the adoption by the board of this by-law, the timely notice requirements set forth in paragraph 7(c) shall be varied such that a Nominating Shareholder's notice to the Secretary of the Corporation must be given no later than the close of business on the 10th day following the first public announcement of the requirements of this paragraph 7. All other requirements of this paragraph 7 shall strictly apply to such notice and any such Nominating Shareholder.

- (i) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the board may, in its sole discretion, waive any requirement in this paragraph 7.
- 8. **Appointment of Officers** Subject to the articles and any unanimous shareholder agreement, the board may from time to time appoint a president, chief executive officer, chief financial officer, one or more vice-presidents (to which title may be added words indicating seniority or function), a secretary, a treasurer and such other officers as the board may determine, including one or more assistants to any of the officers so appointed. The board may specify the duties of and, in accordance with this by-law and subject to the provisions of the Act, delegate to such officers powers to manage the business and affairs of the Corporation. Subject to the provisions of this by-law, an officer may but need not be a director and one person may hold more than one office.
- 9. Chairman of the Board The board may from time to time also appoint a chairman of the board who shall be a director. If appointed, the board may assign to him any of the powers and duties that are by any provisions of this by-law assigned to the managing director or to the president; and he shall, subject to the provisions of the Act, have such other powers and duties as the board may specify. During the absence or disability of the chairman of the board, his duties shall be performed and his powers exercised by the managing director, if any, or by the president.
- 10. **Managing Director** The board may from time to time appoint a managing director who shall be a resident Canadian and a director. If appointed, he shall have such powers and duties as the board may specify.
- 11. **President** If appointed, the president shall be the chief operating officer and, subject to the authority of the board, shall have general supervision of the business of the Corporation; and he shall have such other powers and duties as the board may specify. During the absence or disability of the president, or if no president has been appointed, the managing director shall also have the powers and duties of that office.
- 12. **Vice-President** A vice-president shall have such powers and duties as the board or the chief executive officer may specify.
- 13. **Secretary** If favourable, the secretary shall attend and be the secretary of all meetings of the board, shareholders and committees of the board and shall enter or cause to be entered in records kept for that purpose minutes of all proceedings thereat; he shall give or cause to be given, as and when instructed, all notices to shareholders, directors, officers, auditors and members of committees of the board; he shall be the custodian of the stamp or mechanical device generally used for affixing the corporate seal of the Corporation and of all books, papers, records, documents and instruments belonging to the Corporation, except when some other officer or agent has been appointed for that purpose; and he shall have such other powers and duties as the board or the chief executive officer may specify.
- 14. **Treasurer** The treasurer shall keep proper accounting records in compliance with the Act and shall be responsible for the deposit of money, the safekeeping of securities and the disbursement of the funds of the Corporation; he shall render to the board whenever required an account of all his transactions as treasurer and of the financial position of the Corporation; and he shall have such other powers and duties as the board or the chief executive officer may specify.

15. **Agents and Attorneys** - The board shall have the power from time to time to appoint agents and attorneys for the Corporation in or outside Canada with such powers as the board sees fit.

SHAREHOLDERS' MEETINGS

16. **Quorum** -

The quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting of the shareholders shall consist of at least two persons present holding or representing by proxy not less than five (5%) percent of the outstanding shares of the Corporation entitled to vote at the meeting.

- 17. **Votes to Govern** At any meeting of shareholders every question shall, unless otherwise required by the Act or other applicable statute, regulation or regulatory body (including any stock exchange upon which the Corporation's shares may be listed), be determined by the majority of votes cast on the question. In case of an equality of votes either upon a show of hands or upon a poll, the chairman of the meeting shall not be entitled a second or casting vote.
- 18. **Show of Hands** Subject to the provisions of the Act, any question at a meeting of shareholders shall be decided by a show of hands unless a ballot thereon is required or demanded as hereinafter provided. Upon a show of hands every person who is present and entitled to vote shall have one vote per share. Whenever a vote by show of hands shall have been taken upon a question, unless a ballot thereon is so required or demanded, a declaration by the chairman of the meeting that the vote upon the question has been carried or carried by a particular majority or not carried and an entry to that effect in the minutes of the meeting shall be prima facie evidence of the fact without proof of the number or proportion of the votes recorded in favour of or against any resolution or other proceeding in respect of the said question, and the result of the vote so taken shall be the decision of the shareholders upon the said question.
- 19. **Ballots** On any question proposed for consideration at a meeting of shareholders, and whether or not a show of hands has been taken thereon, any shareholder or proxyholder entitled to vote at the meeting may require or demand a ballot. A ballot so required or demanded shall be taken in such manner as the chairman shall direct. A requirement or demand for a ballot may be withdrawn at any time prior to the taking of the ballot. If a ballot is taken each person present shall be entitled, in respect of the shares which he is entitled to vote at the meeting upon the question, to that number of votes provided by the Act or the articles, and the result of the ballot so taken shall be the decision of the shareholders upon the said question.

VIRTUAL MEETINGS

20. Virtual Meetings -

(a) **Directors** - A director may participate in a meeting of the directors or of a committee of the directors by electronic means, telephone or other communication facilities that permit all persons participating in the meeting to hear each other, and a director participating in a meeting by those means is deemed to be present at that meeting.

(b) Shareholders - A shareholder or any other person entitled to attend a meeting of shareholders may participate in the meeting by electronic means, telephone or other communication facilities that permit all persons participating in the meeting to hear each other, and a person participating in a meeting by those means is deemed to be present at that meeting.

INDEMNIFICATION

- 21. **Indemnification of Directors and Officers** The Corporation shall indemnify a director or officer of the Corporation, a former director or officer of the Corporation or a person who acts or acted at the Corporation's request as a director or officer of a body corporate of which the Corporation is or was a shareholder or creditor, and his heirs and legal representatives to the extent permitted by the Act.
- 22. Indemnity of Others - Except as otherwise required by the Act and subject to paragraph 21, the Corporation may from time to time indemnify and save harmless any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or contemplated action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the Corporation) by reason of the fact that he is or was an employee or agent of the Corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee, agent of or participant in another body corporate, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including legal fees), judgments, fines and any amount actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if he acted honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the Corporation and, with respect to any criminal or administrative action or proceeding that is enforced by a monetary penalty, had reasonable grounds for believing that his conduct was lawful. The termination of any action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order, settlement or conviction shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the Corporation and, with respect to any criminal or administrative action or proceeding that is enforced by a monetary penalty, had no reasonable grounds for believing that his conduct was lawful.
- 23. Right of Indemnity Not Exclusive The provisions for indemnification contained in the by-laws of the Corporation shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which any person seeking indemnification may be entitled under any agreement, vote of shareholders or directors or otherwise, both as to action in his official capacity and as to action in another capacity, and shall continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director, officer, employee or agent and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs and legal representatives of such a person.
- 24. **No Liability of Directors or Officers for Certain Matters** To the extent permitted by law, no director or officer of the Corporation shall be liable for the acts, receipts, neglects or defaults of any other director or officer or employee or for joining in any receipt or act for conformity or for any loss, damage or expense happening to the Corporation through the insufficiency or deficiency of title to any property acquired by the Corporation or for or on behalf of the Corporation or for the insufficiency or deficiency of any security in or upon which any of the moneys of or belonging to the Corporation shall be placed out or invested or for any loss or damage arising from the bankruptcy, insolvency or tortious act of any person, firm or body corporate with whom or which any moneys, securities or other assets belonging to the Corporation shall be lodged or deposited or for any loss, conversion,

misapplication or misappropriation of or any damage resulting from any dealings with any moneys, securities or other assets belonging to the Corporation or for any other loss, damage or misfortune whatever which may happen in the execution of the duties of his respective office or trust or in relation thereto unless the same shall happen by or through his failure to act honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the Corporation and in connection therewith to exercise the care, diligence and skill that a reasonably prudent person would exercise in comparable circumstances. If any director or officer of the Corporation shall be employed by or shall perform services for the Corporation otherwise than as a director or officer or shall be a member of a firm or a shareholder, director or officer of a body corporate which is employed by or performs services for the Corporation, the fact of his being a director or officer of the Corporation shall not disentitle such director or officer or such firm or body corporate, as the case may be, from receiving proper remuneration for such services.

DIVIDENDS

- 25. **Dividends** Subject to the provisions of the Act, the board may from time to time declare dividends payable to the shareholders according to their respective rights and interests in the Corporation. Dividends may be paid in money or property or by issuing fully paid shares of the Corporation.
- 26. Dividend Cheques A dividend payable in cash shall be paid by cheque drawn on the Corporation's bankers or one of them to the order of each registered holder of shares of the class or series in respect of which it has been declared and mailed by prepaid ordinary mail to such registered holder at his recorded address, unless such holder otherwise directs. In the case of joint holders the cheque shall, unless such joint holders otherwise direct, be made payable to the order of all such joint holders and mailed to them at their recorded address. The mailing of such cheque as aforesaid, unless the same is not paid on due presentation, shall satisfy and discharge the liability for the dividend to the extent of the sum represented thereby plus the amount of any tax which the Corporation is required to and does withhold.
- 27. **Non-Receipt of Cheques** In the event of non-receipt of any dividend cheque by the person to whom it is sent as aforesaid, the Corporation shall issue to such person a replacement cheque for a like amount on such terms as to indemnify, reimbursement of expenses and evidence of non-receipt and of title as the board may from time to time prescribe, whether generally or in any particular case.
- 28. **Unclaimed Dividends** Any dividend unclaimed after a period of 6 years from the date on which the same has been declared to be payable shall be forfeited and shall revert to the Corporation.

BANKING ARRANGEMENTS, CONTRACTS, DIVISIONS ETC.

29. **Banking Arrangements** - The banking business of the Corporation, or any part thereof, shall be transacted with such banks, trust companies or other financial institutions as the board may designate, appoint or authorize from time to time by resolution and all such banking business, or any part thereof, shall be transacted on the Corporation's behalf by such one or more officers and/or other persons as the board may designate, direct or authorize from time to time by resolution and to the extent therein provided.

- Execution of Instruments Contracts, documents or instruments in writing requiring 30. execution by the Corporation may be signed by any two officers or directors and all contracts, documents or instruments in writing so signed shall be binding upon the Corporation without any further authorization or formality. The board is authorized from time to time by resolution to appoint any officer or officers or any other person or persons on behalf of the Corporation to sign and deliver either contracts, documents or instruments in writing generally or to sign either manually or by facsimile signature or by any other electronic form of communication capable of producing a printed documents and/or counterpart signature and deliver specific contracts, documents or instruments in writing. The term "contracts, documents or instruments in writing" as used in this by-law shall include deeds, mortgages, charges, conveyances, powers of attorney, transfers and assignments of property of all kinds (including specifically, but without limitation, transfers and assignments of shares, warrants, bonds, debentures or other securities), share certificates, warrants, bonds, debentures and other securities or security instruments of the Corporation and all paper writings.
- 31. Voting Rights in Other Bodies Corporate The signing officers of the Corporation may execute and deliver proxies and arrange for the issuance of voting certificates or other evidence of the right to exercise the voting rights attaching to any securities held by the Corporation. Such instruments shall be in favour of such persons as may be determined by the officers executing or arranging for the same. In addition, the board may from time to time direct the manner in which and the persons by whom any particular voting rights or class of voting rights may or shall be exercised.
- 32. **Creation and Consolidation of Divisions** The board may cause the business and operations of the Corporation or any part thereof to be divided or to be segregated into one or more divisions upon such basis, including without limitation, character or type of operation, geographical territory, product manufactured or service rendered, as the board may consider appropriate in each case. The board may also cause the business and operations of any such division to be further divided into sub-units and the business and operations of any such divisions or sub-units to be consolidated upon such basis as the board may consider appropriate in each case.
- 33. **Name of Division** Any division or its sub-units may be designated by such name as the board may from time to time determine and may transact business, enter into contracts, sign cheques and other documents of any kind and do all acts and things under such name. Any such contracts, cheque or document shall be binding upon the Corporation as if it had been entered into or signed in the name of the Corporation.
- 34. **Officers of Divisions** From time to time the board or a person designated by the board, may appoint one or more officers for any division, prescribe their powers and duties and settle their terms of employment and remuneration. The board or a person designated by the board, may remove at its or his pleasure any officer so appointed, without prejudice to such officers rights under any employment contract. Officers of divisions or their sub-units shall not, as such be officers of the Corporation.

MISCELLANEOUS

35. **Invalidity of Any Provisions of This By-law** - The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision of this by-law shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the remaining provisions of this by-law.

36. **Omissions and Errors** - The accidental omission to give any notice to any shareholder, director, officer or auditor or the non-receipt of any notice by any shareholder, director, officer or auditor or any error in any notice not affecting the substance thereof shall not invalidate any action taken at any meeting held pursuant to such notice or otherwise founded thereon.

INTERPRETATION

37. **Interpretation** - In this by-law and all other by-laws of the Corporation words importing the singular number only shall include the plural and vice versa; words importing the masculine gender shall include the feminine and neuter genders; words importing persons shall include an individual, partnership, association, body corporate, executor, administrator or legal representative and any number or aggregate of persons; "articles" include the original or restated articles of incorporation, articles of amendment, articles of amalgamation, articles of continuance, articles of reorganization, articles of arrangement and articles of revival; "board" shall mean the board of directors of the Corporation; "Business Corporations Act" shall mean the **Business Corporations Act** (Alberta), R.S.A. 2000, c. B-9, as amended from time to time, or any Act that may hereafter be substituted therefor; "meeting of shareholders" shall mean and include an annual meeting of shareholders and a special meeting of shareholders of the Corporation; and "signing officers" means any person authorized to sign on behalf of the Corporation pursuant to paragraph 30.

MADE by the board the 31st day of January, A.D. 2021.

	(signed) "David McPhail"
	President
	(signed) "Ed Crymble"
	Secretary
CONFIRMED by the Shareholders in accordance w	rith the Act, the 30 th day of March, A.D. 2021.
	Secretary